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Richmond Police Department

MEMORANDUM
TO:

City Manager William Lindsay
FROM:
Chief of Police Chris Magnus


Deputy Chief Lori Ritter
DATE:

August 25, 2006
SUBJECT:
Activity Report for the Police Department
The following information reflects a general overview of activities associated with the Police Department during the past week:
Significant Criminal Activities:
· On August 19, at approximately 10:25 p.m., Officer Dake was on patrol in the area around 22nd Street and Nevin Avenue when he heard several gunshots.  As Officer Dake was searching the immediate area he saw several individuals running away from an individual who was lying in the street.  Officers were able to detain two of the individuals who were fleeing from the scene.  Additional officers went to the aid of the victim, 26-year-old Lorenzo Melendez, who was suffering from numerous gunshot wound injuries.  Medical personnel transported Melendez to a local hospital where he succumbed to his injuries.  Based upon the initial detention of the subjects fleeing from the scene, detectives were able to identify three suspects who were responsible for this shooting. Outstanding work by Officer Dake and Detective Smith.
· On August 21, at 7:35 a.m., Sergeant Lori Curran responded to the 500 block of 20th Street upon a report of a rape.  Sergeant Curran contacted the victim, who stated she was home with her young baby when a distant relative came to her apartment.  The victim initially allowed the suspect into her house before she became nervous about his presence and asked him to leave.  When he refused to do so, she locked herself in the bedroom with her sleeping baby.  The suspect forced open her bedroom door and threatened to kill her and her baby if she refused his requests.  At one point the victim was able to make it to her bedroom window where she screamed for help.  Unfortunately, not one neighbor called the police.  The victim was able to provide a description of the suspect and he was taken into custody shortly after the assault. 
· On August 24, Officer Domenici and Officer Purcell were working with the stolen vehicle task force and monitored a broadcast that an armed robbery had just occurred. Soon thereafter, they saw a car matching the general description of the suspect vehicle and attempted to make an enforcement stop.  A pursuit ensued, with the suspects eventually abandoning their vehicle and fleeing on foot.  Officer Purcell caught and arrested the passenger while Officer Domenici arrested the driver. A Glock handgun, several wallets and a substantial amount of cash were recovered.  The suspects are believed to be responsible for a series of robberies in at least two counties.  

Community Policing Activities:
· On August 24, Officer Tod Opdyke was providing extra patrol to the Brickyard Cove area due to residents’ concerns regarding burglaries to homes and boats.  Officer Opdyke noticed a vehicle that is not routinely associated with the neighborhood parked along Sandpiper Spit Way at 5:00 a.m.  Believing the driver of this vehicle may be involved in criminal activity, Officer Opdyke created the illusion that he left the area when he actually moved to a location where he could conduct surveillance on the vehicle.  Within minutes, Officer Opdyke observed the suspect, 43-year-old John Fielder, walk out of the shadows of some trees and attempt to leave the area in the suspect vehicle.  Officer Opdyke initiated a traffic stop on this car and observed that the suspect was in possession of stolen property belonging to a sailboat.
· Captain McBride advised that a review of the crime maps created by Sergeant Manjit Sappal verified the areas the Southern District Officers previously identified as “problem areas” were in fact crime “hot spots.”  Together with the community, they have identified South 37th and Wall, South 15th and Cutting, and Carlson and Cutting as project areas.  Mixtures of crime prevention efforts and directed enforcement activities have been implemented in these areas.  In addition, Captain McBride is working with Redevelopment to create a new police substation on Cutting where a defunct cleaners used to operate. 

· Captain Williams advised that the traffic enforcement project that was being conducted in the Whitecliff neighborhood over the past two weeks has been very successful.  Traffic officers have issued a total of 46 citations, 25 warnings, 6 parking violations, towed 5 vehicles, and investigated 4 accidents.  This project will continue under the direction of the assigned beat officers.

· The North and East Neighborhood Council has expressed serious concerns regarding traffic in central downtown neighborhoods.  Officer DeOrian has directed extra traffic enforcement in this area starting August 14.  During this short time period, he has issued 24 citations ranging from speeding, loud noise, and stop sign violations.  Captain Williams will be polling the North and East Neighborhood Council at the September meeting to ask the resident’s opinion as to whether these enforcement efforts are having an impact on this problem.
· Captain Williams has also advised that he is negotiating with Hilltop Mall regarding utilizing storefront space for a police substation.  This substation would be shared with the School District safety officers and provide a much needed and improved office area for the Northern District.

· Captain Alec Griffin has stated that efforts are continuing regarding the cleanup and reorganization of the Iron Triangle substation.  This area will include an adjoining meeting room for community groups.
